

MINUTES

February 22, 2012

3:00 -5:00 p.m.
ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES________________________________________________
ROLL CALL
Present: 
David Belcher, Heidi Buchanan, Beverly Collins, Chris Cooper, Christopher Hoyt, Luther Jones,  Leroy Kauffman,  Rebecca Lasher, Beth Lofquist, Erin McNelis, Elizabeth McRae, Ron Michaelis, Steve Miller, Leigh Odom, Kadie Otto, Malcolm Powell, Philip Sanger, Kathy Starr, Wes Stone, Vicki Szabo, Erin Tapley,  Ben Tholkes, Chuck Tucker, Cheryl Waters-Tormey
Members with Proxies:

Cheryl Daly, Elizabeth Heffelfinger, David Hudson 
Members Absent: 
David McCord, Justin Menickelli
Recorder: 

Ann Green

Comments from Erin:

Erin announced that Bill Richmond has resigned as Senate member. The College of Business has elected Steve Miller who will replace Bill Richmond as a Faculty Senate member from the College of Business. Steve is in attendance today.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES____________________________________________________

Motion:

The minutes of the Faculty Senate meeting of January 26, 2012 and February 2, 2012 were approved as presented.
EXTERNAL REPORTS____________________________________________________________

Chancellor’s Update/David Belcher:

Dr. Belcher announced that the Bachelor of Science in Engineering was approved by General Administration after three and a half years of trying. It is a huge step forward and couldn’t have been accomplished without the good work on this campus and solid, generous support from the Chancellors of NC State, UNC Charlotte and NC A&T. 
An MOU was signed with UNC Asheville and President Ross at G.A. regarding the consolidation of the Asheville programs at Biltmore Park. This is a another good step forward and the strategic location will allow for teaching all day long and on weekends, which we cannot currently do at UNCA. It will allow us to grow our Nursing program and puts us in the fastest growing area west of Charlotte.

We will be hearing from Melissa Wargo soon about the Strategic Planning process. There were six subcommittees put together to flesh out the strategic directions articulated in December. All six committees have done their work and Melissa is working to collate the documents into a cohesive document which will be distributed to campus with the opportunity to respond and comment. 
The search for the provost position will be extended. Dr. Belcher believes we had three good candidates come to campus, but based on input from the search committee and the campus at large, he felt we simply had not found the right person in terms of fit and the direction we want to go so the search process will continue. 

Campus is very wrapped up in budget discussions right now. Various divisions have either already had, or are having, budget discussions now. From what he is hearing they have been positive experiences, although a bit of an undertaking. It is important to do this from the point of transparency, the communication and the engagement that we want to help define processes at the university. 

The Millennial Initiative that Dr. Belcher had informed us about earlier where eleven people are looking at the millennial initiative has had half of their meetings now. At the last meeting, the group visited the Centennial Campus at NC State and Carolina North, the Millennial Campus at Chapel Hill. Next week they will go see the new research institute at UNC Charlotte and then will go to the NC Research Campus at Kannapolis. The NC State and Chapel Hill visits were extremely informative. They learned a tremendous amount about how they need to assess what the priorities should be going into our millennial initiative and about the strategic importance of engaging the campus community in the entire process. They are discussing with Erin about having on campus sessions to talk about what they are learning about best practices. This will be a chance for faculty on campus to engage in the process. 
Dr. Belcher also talked about the topics that Erin had shared with him and that the FS Planning Team wanted him to address. He thinks addressing these will be more helpful if what he says serves as a point of departure for more conversation. He is glad to enter in conversation here, but understands these are broad topics that may carry forward into other forums. 
The topics and discussion are summarized below.
1. Dr. Belcher’s perspective of the state of the faculty after being here for the past eight months: Dr. Belcher shared that he has been very impressed with the quality of the faculty which was really been brought home to him in the last couple of weeks as he has worked with tenure and promotion files. This has given him a chance to see what some of the faculty are doing in terms of engaging with the community, work in the classroom, with scholarship, etc. He has been extraordinarily impressed. He talked about the something that comes up over and over when he hears faculty talk and when he hears people talk about faculty; which is the faculty committment to students here. There’s also a very strong commitment to our regional mission and on engagement. He’s been very impressed by the ways in which faculty have worked with students and offered them opportunities to take what they have learned in the classroom and turn it into real world engaging experiences. 
2. Items that have room for improvement at the university: 
a. salaries – although essentially out of our control, but Dr. Belcher acknowledged it is a problem when salaries haven’t been increased in 3 or 4 years. 

b. a hunger to have a voice in matters – Dr. Belcher believes a few things that have been initiated this year will over a period of time at least begin to address these things. The Chancellor’s Leadership Council has a larger opportunity for engagement. The Faculty Staff Budget Advisory Council is in place and is engaged in budget processes and is an opportunity to try to give faculty more understanding and voice in decision making. Dr. Belcher has also started a monthly lunch with the chancellor. 

c. a desire for focus – to some people this means not coming up with a new initiative every minute, to others it means examining our programmatic offerings against criteria such as number of majors, sch, retention rates, numbers of graduates. For others focus is about reexamining systemic issues and processes and to streamline them and better use the time of the human resources that we have. All of these make a lot of sense.
d. a desire and need for consistent academic leadership – it is Dr. Belcher’s hope that once we have hired the provost that we can turn attention to the interim positions at the dean and department head level.
e. a need for support for various critical faculty efforts –running from research to professional development and/or a whole list of areas. 

Dr. Belcher asked if there were other things faculty wanted to put on the table.
Comment: what are you thinking in terms of the provost. You extended the process. What are we going to do different to get an enhanced pool?

Response from Dr. Belcher: Hiring a search firm. It’s not going to be a closed search by any stretch of the imagination. I didn’t want to do this, but if we just open the search again, what we are likely going to get is a sort of similar pool…

We are engaging Jerry Baker who worked with the university with my hire last year. It’s the fastest way possible because he knows the institution extremely well. It won’t be necessarily a starting over. The committee is going to stay intact. The committee will be vetting everybody; it will be an open process. That Jerry’s real contribution to this will be to bring us a broader pool. Discussion continued. 
Comment: I have a question about voice and actually you touch on a lot of the issues that our 2020 subcommittee raised, so that’s heartening. The problem I see with voice is that we are hearing the same voices. It’s the same people’s voices that are being heard. Those elected to the budget committees, those of us who are running for senate. What we need to do as a senate and I guess what we need help doing is capturing those voices that we’re not hearing from because we are electing the same people to the same positions. The same people are being appointed to the same committees and there’s a pool of leadership that we have, but we need to expand it. That’s part of our problem is that those of us that are doing these sorts of committees are taxed beyond belief. Voice is important, but we need to be attentive to whose voice we are getting. We represent people, but it’s our voices ultimately. I don’t know how well we’ve done this as a faculty senate, but we need help doing this. That’s something I know I asked and the faculty senate asked some of the provost candidates, but we didn’t get great answers…
Response from Dr. Belcher: Ok. Good. I appreciate hearing that.
Comment: This relates as well to the provost search being extended…we are searching for a dean and that was set up that hopefully the new provost would have some input in that. What are your thoughts on that process?

Response from Dr. Belcher: It’s a good question and I’ve thought about it. I think we should go forward with the College of Business dean search. It had been my hope that by staggering the searches that we could actually have a provost in place, though not physically on campus to be engaged in that process. But I don’t think we should hold the College of Business hostage because we haven’t. It’s not ideal, but it can work well as well.
Comment: There’s a little bit of parallelism to the 2020 commission and this conversation…do you have a vision because the salary thing for staff and faculty is obviously something that we can’t control much on this campus, but there are lots of other ways to make people feel valued. Do you have a vision about how to do that?

Response from Dr. Belcher: I could come up with some ideas, but I wouldn’t want to do it in a vacuum. It’s something I’m interested in doing. Some of the issues I’ve already talked about; the kind of support that faculty need for other things for research and as you are very involved in the CLC and the budget process. Everybody understands that NC is an interesting state in terms of that the money’s origin determines how you can spend it…what this means is that tuition and fees have to go to the academic side of the house. We’re told if we can give raises or not. If we can’t give raises, one of the things we are going to do is look at the funding that is coming in. I know this does not help staff…maybe one of the things we need to do is say we’ve got money coming from local tuition for academics. What can we do that will assist faculty? Should we put money into seed grants, into more resources for the library or whatever? I think those are discussions we need to have.
Comment: …some things might surprisingly make a difference like your comments about specific cases where you are impressed by what the faculty are doing. Hearing that, specifically, even if just a phone call…I know you have to do it judiciously, or even encouraging those down the ladder to do those kinds of things because a lot (unclear)…

Response from Dr. Belcher: Great idea. An excellent suggestion.

Comment: Just to put on your radar, it will be coming up with the Faculty Affairs Council. Child care is a big issue that affects faculty and staff, the region and I know I have mentioned it to Steve Warren as a focus possibly in educating and creating new child care resources in the area. That will then serve the community as well as ourselves. You have touched on ways to facilitate scholarship, if you can’t give money to raises, very grateful to your email this morning to the colleges. I think a lot of what I hear is wanting more one on one contact, not individually, but even department levels and interaction with you in particular. Also, I’ve heard comments through the budget committees and similar committees where you have students, faculty staff and administration together in the same place. The conversations that wouldn’t have had the opportunity to come up and things that can be improved because of interactions that are facilitated. If that can even be done. Once a month you have something in Illusions, it’s a Friday evening, a byob, come, sit blow off some steam. Facilitating interactions with people that weren’t occurring before is going to be a big help.
Comment: The budget process did really help a lot…very, very helpful, but I think the frustration some of us felt, is we have these bigger institutional needs. Maybe you can talk a little bit about where these fit in; I’ll give you two examples. Family and Medical Leave stuff; a lot of times we don’t really have proper funding to pay for the classes for these folks so everybody is kind of working their own deal. I think people have really experienced that a lot. It’s a bigger institutional need. It’s our department request; not really a college request. Another example, we had a diversity task force, I guess, that we heard a little bit about and one of the recommendations was to be able to hire something equivalent to host docs that would be aimed at university scholars; something roughly like that. The same thing is kind of a bigger institutional need, but it doesn’t make sense to talk about it at a college meeting.
Response from Dr. Belcher: That’s a good point. What I would recommend to you in those kinds of situations, I think you have two or three routes. First, you can send them to Beth to make sure they get on the…the other way, I would do it, you’re right you’re sending five or twelve things from poly sci, but you may not want to take up one of your slots. The issue from FMLA should come from Kathy Wong’s area. That’s where it should come from. I would recommend to her to get it on the table or send it straight to me. 

Comment: I wonder in the future if there could be a place on that spreadsheet that was college needs, university needs where faculty can brainstorm what can take up those slots.

Response from Dr. Belcher: That’s a good idea. Other things with budgetary implications. 
Comment: Most of us ask for faculty.

Dr. Belcher: Some of those things will naturally bubble up. But the examples that you give, I’m not sure will.
Comment: Beth and I talked this week about an ombudsman that could be shared to deal with student, faculty, and staff so it’s not one division, but to have that support going to all the umbrella...since we’ve not been able to manage it solely in academic affairs. 

Dr. Belcher: Let me mention the other thing I was going to be talking about, Erin has already mentioned it. But, she noted from the FS Planning group that one of the interests they hear is the interest in interacting with me more. I’m actually already getting requests to come to departments…so let me just reiterate, I’m glad to come to your departments, but I tend not to want to impose myself. I have written to the deans and said I would like to request the opportunity to do it just to facilitate communication.I’m glad to do that. The question I have for you is are there other ways you want to interact with me?

Comment: I think it’s important for the faculty that don’t speak up at these meetings, to meet you and hear you and just have that opportunity. We need to engage them. 

Discussion continued. 
Comment: …I wanted to express for me personally and I think from the Engineering & Technology Department the extraordinary efforts that you made, the contacts that you made and the compromises that had to be made to make the BSE happen. We think that is transformational for our department and it’s transformational for WCU. The second thing, I’ve been going to these budget meetings, if you listen you see a whole bunch of stuff that looks, I don’t want to say dysfunctional, but going in different levels. There doesn’t seem to be common ground or common formats. The deans are doing a good job at attempting something that hasn’t been done before. After we go through this first year, will we have an opportunity to say what we saw, what do we want to change?
Response from Dr. Belcher: Absolutely. I think going through the budget process, the deans can tell you this, Beth can tell you this, it’s like watching sausage being made. You don’t want to see it really. It’s also important…it’s time consuming, particularly on the academic affairs side of the house, but it does give everybody the opportunity to put down what they can see as the major priorities. What will happen at the successive levels is that the critical issues will in fact rise to the top. That’s part of the process that we envisioned. Your real question is after we get through this, can we sit back and reflect on it and you bet. One of the issues that we will for sure do, is see how we can make this process a better one. Discussion continued.
Comment: What is the time line for the provost position? 
Response from Dr. Belcher: In the long run my philosophy on situations like this is almost always the same; as fast as possible and as long at it takes. The ideal is by July 1, but September 1 is fine too. Discussion continued.
Faculty Assembly/Beverly Collins, Representative:
Student Government/Seth Crockett, Student Government:
The Student Government has recently ratified a new set of By-laws to go along with the Constitution that was written and passed in December. Student Government is meeting tomorrow with dining services about holding a forum to talk about possible ways to improve dining and to help dining services tailor their services to be more what the students are looking for. In conjunction with the Honors College Board of Directors, Student Government recently presented a resolution on the A+ grade scale for the Academic Policy and Review Council.
Comment: Have you looked at the tailgating policy?

Response: We have; but not extensively. We had it mentioned to us by Vice Chancellor Miller. There was some discussion around the time frames that tailgating is allowed and whether students groups would be able to raise money to help broaden the length of time that tailgating was allowed. There are concerns that we would have to hire increased law enforcement for patrolling the area while tailgating is going on. Aside from that… 
Comment: A few of us sent a couple of comments in regarding the trash disposal and in the spirit of recycling and all those things that we’re now doing. We wondered if the students picked up on that. We were hoping that maybe they would add the element of recycling bins and encourage glass and cans to be in bins and that wasn’t included. I didn’t know if you guys picked up on that. 

Response: To the best of my knowledge there’s been nothing specific on the recycling issue although there has been a push recently talking about trying to get recycling facility near the greek village not actually the tailgating area…discussion continued.
Staff Senate/Caden Painter for Jason Lavigne:

Staff Senate is working on a benefit project for Full Spectrum Farms. They are taking donations in cash or tools or garden implements. They are also collecting items for the yard sale on a Saturday in March at the Ramsey Center. The purpose of the yard sale is to raise money for staff student scholarships for staff members who have students eligible for that scholarship.
Erin thanked Ron Michaelis for helping out and standing in at the Staff Senate meeting before she was able to get there. Erin said the staff senate apparently got questions from faculty and it was suggested from our staff that the Faculty Senate may be interested in trying to start a similar type of scholarship fund for children or family of faculty. Erin believed this would be a proposal to the Faculty Affairs Council if it is something they want to discuss. 

Credit Card Changes in Policy/Tammy Haskett:

Written information was distributed to Senators in the meeting materials. Erin asked for questions for Tammy.

Comment: I have more a comment than a question, on the message to faculty and staff in the third line down, it says we do not want to assess students an additional fee or take funds from current budget lines and then point #1 says we are going to assess a convenience fee…the way that is handled in the message to students and parents, I think, is much better.
Response from Tammy: We can certainly make that change…
Tammy explained that this information is coming to the Senate because as a campus community they wanted to make sure that we are all giving a consistent to our students and families and to make sure that across campus everybody is aware of what the change is. Tammy explained that we are not unlike other institutions in the system. There are eight schools in the system going with this same procedure.  Discussion continued. 

COUNCIL REPORTS________________________________________________________________________

Academic Policy and Review Council/Christopher Hoyt, Chair: 

One curriculum item requires a vote; the reactivation of the MS, Psychology, Experimental program. Christopher was not alerted of any concerns with the curriculum and invited comments from the Graduate Council if there is anything that should be communicated about the program. There were no comments.

Christopher also expressed his pleasure in the fact that the College of Business has taken steps to redefine and streamline their core program.
Hand Vote on Curriculum

Yes: 22
No: None
Abstain: None

All curriculum items passed.

The proposed non-degree admission policy which came from Graduate Council was discussed. The policy will limit the number of credit hours that the non degree graduate student may transfer into a graduate program once accepted. The limit is nine and the policy passed APRC unanimously. 
Comment: Where it says the program may restrict enrollment does that mean that it has to be …if you are offering a class and for some reason you had several people who are non degree students register is that something that has to be decided before the course is posted or is it something that is decided…something that is coded in Banner before the course is offered. 

Response from Kate Greysen: I would guess that there would be a hold on the class for registration, but that would be at the purview of the program director within their own policy within their departments…

Comment: I can tell you within my program, a student was not allowed to enroll in banner into a graduate level Math class, an override was needed and they contacted me. I was able to assess their appropriateness and give the override. 

Comment: So, the default would be?

Comment: If you are not enrolled in the program you can’t, I would guess.
Comment: Ok. That helps.

Comment: What problem are we fixing? Are we finding that a lot of people are just hanging out here and taking grad classes and never really enrolling in a degree program?

Response from Christopher: I think that the problem is that a student may take classes as a non-degree seeking student and then effectively earn a degree just by transferring in. 

Comment: I think it emerged from alternative licensure. Graduate alternative licensure in education so students would not apply for a graduate degree in education and then all of sudden they would have 18 hours in alternative licensure and don’t meet. Then they apply and don’t meet the minimum GRE score…that is where I’ve pushed for this for folks in non degree seeking program and then at a much later date decide to apply. That is my experience.
Comment: Typically a doctoral program will transfer to all credits, was that discussed?

Response from Christopher: Not in the APRC, maybe in the Grad Council.

Comment: But there are a lot fewer hours in a masters program…so it makes sense for a master’s.
Comment: Our policy currently states 12 and this is a reduction to 9?

Comment: Yes.

Comment: Will students be grandfathered? If they have a current non degree seeking student who is enrolled in their 9th and 12th credit hours now. 

Response from Kate Greysen: Yes, specifically in regard to the education program we’re overlooking that students are taking units that may go over that nine and they’re already in process.
Hand Vote on Non-degree Admission
Yes: 22
No: None
Abstain: None

The motion passed.

The proposed Stop Out/Leave of Absence Policy was discussed. Christopher explained that this proposal passed APRC by a close margin. There was little objection or hesitation about the policy, which basically brings the graduate school in line with what Senate passed last semester for the undergraduate policy. A student may effectively be gone one year without penalty or 2-3 terms without penalty (2 terms for Stop Out; 3 for Leave of Absence). The policy says you automatically get a stop out for two terms out if you want to out for 3 terms you have to fill out an application for a leave of absence. The APRC had some hesitation because the form that is included asks students to fill out an application for a stop out even though effectively they get a stop out by default. There is no actual penalty for filling out the form applying for a stop out. So there was hesitation although it did pass the APRC on the grounds that it passed the Grad Council. The Grad Council had determined that the policy and form are in the best interest of the graduate school. 
Comment: How will this be hosted as two separate things…?

Response: There’s the policy and the form that goes with the policy.

Comment: So, students would see the form ?
Response: I don’t actually know where these will be posted…I assume in the Graduate Handbook.

Comment: I felt like the policy was more clearly stated than the form. The form mentions, basically it makes it sound like you could still register for that 4th semester. Whereas the policy was much clearer. I wasn’t going to worry about it if they were never going to see one thing or the other, but if not...the wording doesn’t seem to be the same. Discussion continued.
Response from Christopher: I’m hesitating in part because I’m not clear on what my authority is here. A form should be easily changed in the future isn’t that correct? Our worry is really about the policy, I would think. So, the policy seems clear that a student will get a stop ou by default and is allowed to be out for two terms and must apply for a leave of absence to be out three.

Comment: I agree.

Comment: In this policy, it says graduate student who are pursuing a masters degree or a postgraduate credential program, so this leaves out the doctorate program?

Response from Christopher: Not that I was made aware of; I defer to Kate.


Response from Kate Greysen: No. It doesn’t leave out the doctorate program.

Comment: Could you just say graduate degree instead of masters degree?

Discussion continued.  Kate Greysen explained that at the Graduate Council it came up that they felt it was important to try to stay in touch with the students. If the students were asked to complete a form then we have that and advisors could stay in touch for whatever reason. Clearly some students won’t fill out the form if it is voluntary. It is something they felt would improve communication with the students. Kate clarified a student can stop out for 2 semesters with no penalty to reenroll, but unless there was a policy within the program that addresses that…
Comment from Larry Hammer: There were a small handful that had a continuous enrollment clause in their programs. For those we set a registration pin to prevent re-enrollment for those students without engaging in discussion with their advising. But it does not require them to go back through the re-admission process; but only to have that conversation with their advisor. 

A friendly amendment was made to change master’s degree to graduate in the second paragraph last sentence so that it includes doctoral students as well.
Discussion continued. 

Hand Vote on the Stop Out / Leave of Absence Policy 
Yes: 22
No: None
Abstain: None

The motion passed.
Christopher next brought up the Resolution on Attendance and Student Progress Reports. The APRC received a request to look into the many reports that faculty members are required to fill out during the semester online from the registrar’s office. They invited Larry Hammer to talk to the APRC and at the end of those conversations it was clear to them that some of the requirements origins and purposes are no longer known or certain. They couldn’t determine, nor could Larry determine the origins of all of them. They felt it is the Office of the Provost that stands in a position to investigate them and make sure they are really worth all of the man hours put into completing these reports.
Comment: Are the 8 & 11 week those are just for athletes – not for all students, correct?

Comment: That’s correct.

Comment: So, it’s really…the 1st and 2nd week we’ve been doing, because of the census day? And the 5th week is for the students? And, then 8 & 11 are just for athletes? 
Comment: That’s correct. 

Comment: So, we’re not being asked to do something that we don’t normally do, it’s just the template is problemmatic. 

Comment: And we used to have forms and emails from the athletics department that we’d get that we’d complain about…so in some ways, I would rather have this system than the old system where I would get a bunch of individual emails from athletics or from somebody I wasn’t really sure where they were coming from. 
Comment from Mark Lord: …basically this is to take a fresh look and to catch up information so it’s two things, reassess and it’s a complex thing. Larry is already made a great head start in trying to synthesize a lot of that. But, really what are the different populations so we can look at this and are there more efficient ways to do it…it’s exactly what are we doing, why are we doing it and if nothing else, we know why we are doing it and to also assess the efficiency. That’s what I took as the bottom line of this resolution. 
Comment: …just as a couple of suggestions, the student involvement that there used to be when the students were supposed to come in and talk with you about it, especially with the 8th and 11th week. That kind of does get them a little more involved, so you might want to consider other options besides just digital, online…

Comment: We have always reported 5th week grades since I’ve been here, but now we report 5th grades, comment on attendance and comment. It’s a different process. Attendance and performance…would be curious to know the function of attendance at that point when we’ve done that just two weeks before. 

Comment: But you don’t have to do it at 5 weeks. It is optional at 5 weeks.

Discussion continued. Mark mentioned that the comments on this resolution will be looked at and all the feedback they will be coming back to faculty senate and will be working with APRC. Right now the resolution says to look at it not to discuss it; that’s part of what they want to do. 
Larry asked that people speak up with loud voices and they will want to encourage collegues to speak up as well as they try to address the deficiencies.vbn
Comment: I like doing it online better than having students line up after class…I think I give better feedback if I have a chance to sit in my office and reflect on what I’m writing. I’ve also seen that it gets response from somebody who reads those comments.
Comment: Question to Larry. We were led to believe you are looking at the efficiency aspects of the number of clicks and all that with the intent to try to make that quicker. Do we have this from an efficiency stand point resolved before we go through it again?
Response from Larry: The answer to that to a large extent, relies on the time slice that IT can give it. It will be one of our priorities and always is…we will try to scope out a phase three that can be accomplished by fall. What we can do, we will put our hands around and try to do, what we can’t do we will probably try to define in a different  project for phase four. Discussion continued. 

Hand Vote on the Resolution on the Review of Student Attendance and Progress Reports 
Yes: 23
No: None
Abstain: None

The motion passed.
Christopher mentioned that the APRC appreciated that the Student Government brought forth an A+ resolution. The proposal is for an A+ to count as 4.33 toward their GPA. The APRC respects the proposal but decided to table the resolution so more information can be collected to determine the consequences of making such a change and before it can be brought before Senate. 
Collegial Review Council/Vicki Szabo, Chair:
Vicki reported that the CRC is continuing to work on collegiality. They are refining language and making progress. They have also taken up abstention with respect to collegial review voting and will continue to work on this. Although, for expediency, due to the fact that Handbook Section 4.0 changes also need to be finalized and will need to go to GA before the end of the year, they may not completely take it up this year. They are going to ask the Provost Office to communicate to department heads and deans of their best practices with respect to abstentions. 

Double voting in the Collegial Review Process came up in the Faculty Caucus and was discussed in  CRC. CRC declined to do an action on it because it is standard practice at so many colleges and departments. Vicki explained double votings means you vote at the department level, college level and university level. Because it would create incredible difficulty in small colleges they decided not to act on this topic. 
The CRC has been asked to look at fixed term promotion process. The Faculty Affairs Council, CRC and Erin are discussing potential solutions. This may move out of CRC.

CRC is also going to revise the guidelines for application for dossiers at the March meeting. 

There are three resolutions today.

The resolution on Faculty Hanbook Section 4.04. The resolution contains process changes, clarifications and corrections.  Section 4.04 D.5 contains the general collegial review guideline. Vicki read from Section 4.04 in the Handbook to remind everyone that “WCU faculty members are responsible for evaluating each other’s contributions to the university region and profession and making recommendations to the administration on faculty performance decisions.”  It says several times in the Handbook that Collegial Review is the responsibility of the faculty and that is the heart of this resolution. 
The changes to Section 4.04 D.5 were discussed. The additions to the section were made because some of the written statements were coming in much later (some, years later). Most DCRDs have a mechanism for this, but this will standardize it. 

The change in Section 4.04 E3 is a significant process change. The language is repeated for the department, college and university levels (repeated in Sections 4.04 E.4 g, and 4.04 E.5), “in review actions requiring a vote, a majority vote of the committee is required for a positive recommendation.”  This reflects that it is the responsibility of the faculty to make a recommendation as Vicki had pointed out before. The reason this is notable is that in tenure and promotion, you can’t say maybe. It has to be a yes or a no recommendation. 

In Section 4.04 E4, a. the “required by college by-laws” has been added as clarification because colleges do things differently. The changes to Section 4.04 E.4 e are for clarification and the changes to 4.04 E.4 f. are for correction because post tenure review does not require action.  The change to 4.04 E.4 h is for clarification as well as the change to 4.04 E8 c. The last change which is to 4.04 E.12 is an addition because some departments heads complained they were not seeing the AA-12s come back to the departments. 
Vicki explained that the salient changes are those changes to Sections 4.04 E 3 f, 4.04 E 4 g, and 4.04 E 5 e.

Comment: I think what you did is really important and meaningful and I think the key to the tenure process has to be to be able to protect the candidate, but also to protect the faculty’s role in this and our ability to make decisions and if we are unwilling to make a recommendation then we are essentially advocating to award administrators to make decisions for us. We need to be able to make these decisions. If somebody can not get a positive vote on the tenure committee meaning a majority, not just a tie. You have to have more than one, than I think you probably don’t deserve what is essentially a job for life. To me it’s a move for faculty responsibility and not abdicating our authority…
Comment from Vicki: We’ve played around with various types of language and means to resolve this problem and this seemed the most succinct and clearest.

Comment: If it is a tie, is it in the college documents that says how to deal with a tie?

Response: It’s Robert’s Rules…there’s no reference to a tie anywhere.

Comment: So, they just keep doing a vote until it turns into a majority?

Response: No, you take one vote. The problem with other approaches is that if you are taking re-votes and re-votes that implies the votes you took before were wrong and you are changing your mind, so it imperils the process.

Comment: Regarding 4.04 D.5..you have “department head prior to the first day of the Fall semester…”, you might put the “following” Fall semester.  (This change was made as a friendly amendment.)
Comment: Does this impact the fixed term faculty with the AFEs and getting renewed contracts? Is that timing…?

Response: This has nothing to do with fixed term.

Comment: I’m all for retaining our faculty authority in these matters as much as possible, but I don’t see that the requirement that you get a majority vote versus a tie is related to that. It seems if the process defines that it is a faculty decision that a tie shall be considered in favor of the candidate, that’s just as much faculty authority as if it must be faculty majority; it makes no difference whatsoever in terms of faculty authority. It’s really a matter of principle whether we believe a tie vote should work in favor of the candidate or against the candidate. 
Comment: I think when you are dealing with the appointment maybe this is not so grave, but when you are dealing with tenuring somebody for 30 years and there is no clear majority.

Comment: Could you give us a little background as to how this came about to look at this?

Response: In part we get feedback from DHs and I guess from the Office of the Provost. This is also a matter of clarifying the language in the handbook where it says recommendation. This is something the council dealt with for awhile; probably from the Office of the Provost or DHs.
Comment from Beth: We didn’t care which way you fell out on it; we just requested there be decision one way or the other from faculty and the committees.

Comment: …the discussion in council came up that regardless of how the committee reports, the administrator of that particular level makes a decision based on that input, but makes potentially a totally independent decision. We even discussed what the value was on having the actual yes no recommendation as opposed to saying report the score. So you have the vote and the department head because you have 14 people on a committee and it’s 7 to 7, and it’s a tie and you get a no or it’s 13 people and it’s 7 to 6 and it’s a yes; its still about the same feedback going to a department head whether it’s a yes or a no in that case is kind of a grey area. If you take the yes no checkbox off and go just to reporting the vote, I think you send the message in terms of feedback. 
Response from Vicki: I think we do need to make a change to the language in the handbook because you are then not making any kind of recommendation. You are really not making a recommendation one way or another so we would need to go back and expunge and this is not semantic. You are not then making a recommendation; you are simply voting and not every review action requires voting, also. That would be a considerable change, but if that is what you want I suppose we can look at that.
Comment: I think there are two pieces to disentangle. The responsibility part is to me, to not do that…but I think we have to make a recommendation that is the faculty responsibility. Then the question is what do you do, if you have to move from that assumption that you have to make a recommendation or we are deferring our responsibility to a full time administrator to make that choice, then you have to decide what to do with the tie votes. I think Robert’s Rules is not always great; but it says you need to have a majority…we need to protect the candidate going up for tenure, but we also need to protect the university and we also need to protect everybody else that will be working with these people that long. I’m pretty stunned with how much we give candidates and please, how much we tend to give candidates the benefit of the doubt. … I think if you are in a case where you do not get a majority of your peers to say yes you should have tenure, I don’t think you should have tenure. 
Comment: But, we are only voting, and I think a tie is not a recommendation, but I think we are only voting for a recommendation. It is not at whatever stage we are involved in this process, we do not make the decision about tenure, right? We recommend a decision and I think it’s really important that as a committee, our recommendation is clear and that if you don’t have a majority…But, I think we talk about granting people tenure or not, that can be over turned at the provost level, the committees are just one part of the process. 
Comment from Vicki: I did some comparative work to see what other institutions do and it’s actually really hard to find this language, but those that I did find and they are mostly R1s, you are not allowed ties, meaning a tie is no. You do not have a recommendation…

Comment: …I understand X’s position because if you have that large group then really you are almost 50/50, but is it inappropriate that if you have the vote to actually record what the vote is, how many for and how many against and make a recommendation?
Comment: It is recorded.

Comment: Then I don’t see what the problem is. 

Comment: Whether the tie is a positive or a negative.

Comment: If you do not have a majority, I don’t see how you could have a positive. It doesn’t make sense.

Comment: It’s a close call between the majority and the even tie vote. There’s nothing that says Roberts Rules trump the rules of ethics; it’s not clear to me that that would be or that we should fall on the side and say Roberts Rules is a good guide. We do for the present have a process for which the deans appoint half of those committee members. It is a separate issue, but on the other hand, we are voting on process within, we have that process in place. The idea that you could end up with a vote – you are still talking about half of your colleagues say this person is qualified. I do understand the spirit of the other and in a sense, maybe I’m fighting too much at this point, but there is something to be said for the fact that you’ve got half of our peers are saying this person is good and deserves tenure and maybe favoring the candidate in such an ambiguous case isn’t such a bad thing to do. As much as we want to protect the institution, we must protect the individual. There are individuals who will be harmed by this. It probably will come up at some point. That’s the whole point of the policy, right? Who do we protect, the institution or the candidate. In the case where the judgement is unclear, who do we favor..? And what does it mean to favor the institution, I’m not really clear on that.
Comment: …it seems to me that language may not even need to be in there because again, if you have a 7 to 5 vote, a clear majority and it’s 3 to 3 then it says what it says. It already speaks the meaning of it. You don’t need to insert that statement that says you need to have that majority to count that it is positive. We know that. It’s kind of common sense; it doesn’t need to be in there. 

Response from Vicki: The problem is that, from my perspective and the reason that we wanted this is the numbers are going to be on the form and if it is a yes or a no, the numbers are going to be on the form on that recommendation. The committee is not doing its job making a recommendation. The committee cannot say we both want and don’t want this person to have tenure. The committee has to make a recommendation and the committee has space on the AA-12 depending on which level the committee is department, or college. The university doesn’t, but a department or college you can say the committee not unanimously voted no. You can emphasize in the statement in the recommendation, but you’ve got to give a recommendation…a tie does not allow a recommendation…Discussion continued.

Comment: I was part of this discussion in various places, but if you have 7 for, 5 against and 2 abstentions, that’s a tie right?

Comment: No. Abstentions don’t count. It’s like they weren’t there. 
Comment: Does the AA-12 from the committee have a recommendation, “yes, no” or a “votes, yes and votes, no.”
Response from Vicki: Yes, it has a box that says, “yes,” a box that says “no,” a box that says “absent,” a box that says “abstained,” and then there’s a recommendation box. 

Comment: You recommend, or you don’t recommend. (These are boxes that you check.)

Response from Vicki: Yes, and typically we fill in the numbers in those boxes.

Comment: It is re-stating what already is in number form, so if the vote is 7-6, then by majority; the committee would write they recommend. It it was 3-3, the committee would say 50% of the committee supports the candidate to get tenure and 50%...
Comments: No, then you have a long conversation about…you have to make a recommendation.

Comment from Beth: At the university level, it was left a tie; there was no recommendation because we don’t have a guideline. 

Comment: So, then you decide? With no recommendation?

Response from Beth: That’s correct. 

 (Recorders note: the next comment is referring to Section 4.04 D.5 about the faculty member submitting feedback to their AFE/TPR file by the following fall semester).

Comment: On the smaller point of the fall semester, maybe we could give it a little bit more freedom, because if there is something that needs to be dealt with, faculty leave after commencement in May and they don’t return sometimes until the first day in fall so maybe that’s cutting it a little close…

Response: That’s pretty standard deadline…

Response from Mark: It says the first day of classes and faculty are expected to be here the week before. I don’t think it’s really…there’s the expectation that all faculty are here, whether they are or not; it’s not that much.

Response from Beth: The whole point of this statement, if I remember the conversation, was that when you get your AFE, if you are not satisfied with it and want to write a rebuttal; the time to do it is then, not wait until it’s time for your dossier to be submitted. 
Comment: But you may not have received it until the semester lets out and then summer is here and you might not even think about rebutting your AFE…there’s a lot of other things that faculty might be working on.

Comment: If I’m rebutting my AFE, I’m doing it damn fast…it is a priority.

Discussion continued.

Electronic Vote on the 4.04 Resolution with one friendly amendment to add “following” as  described above:
Yes: 20
No: 4
Abstain: None

The motion passed.
The resolution on Handbook Section 4.07 was presented next. The pupose of the change is to try to make allowances for colleges that have very few departments that would not constitute a six person review committee.
This is a resolution that was originally discussed in January. 

Hand Vote on the 4.07 Resolution:
Yes: 23
No: 1
Abstain: None

The motion passed.
Due to time constraints discussion of CRC items and the remaining council reports was suspended and will be picked up at the overflow meeting.

Erin announced that the meeting of Faculty Senate with the Council of Deans is next Monday. It was requested that senators go out and get feedback for what your colleagues would like to discuss. 

The topic of the tailgating policy was going to be discussed as New Business, but time ran out. Erin asked everyone to read the tailgating policy. Kadie Otto said she has had comments from colleagues on the importance of recycling and if anyone else felt the same way that maybe they would include recycling bins. Feedback is open until February 27th and in terms of the trash receptacles; the concern is to add recycling bins as well.

Because of time constraints no further reports were heard. The Faculty Senate meeting is scheduled to continue at the Overflow Meeting on March 7, 2012.
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